Sandy Town Council



To:
Cllrs N Aldis, J Ali, W Jackson, K Lynch, A Maycock, Mrs M Runchman, R Smith, Mrs S Sutton, M Scott and Mrs S Walsh. 
Cc:
Cllrs Mrs Lunn, C Osborne, M Pettitt, Sharman, White.

You are hereby summoned to attend a meeting of the Community Services and Environment Committee of Sandy Town Council which will be held in the Council Chamber at 10, Cambridge Road, Sandy, Bedfordshire on Monday 10 December 2012 commencing at 8.30 pm.  The items of business to be transacted are specified below.








Delia Shephard
Town Clerk 
10 Cambridge Road, Sandy

SG19 1JE

01767 681491
5 December 2012
A G E N D A
	1
	Apologies for absence


	2
	Declaration of interests

To receive declarations of interests from members.


	3
	Minutes of previous meeting

To receive the minutes of the Community Services and Environment Committee held on Monday 29 October 2012 and to approve them as a correct record of proceedings. 


	4
	Fallowfield Public Open Space and Play area

To receive an officers report about grounds maintenance of Fallowfield.



	5
	Jenkins Pavilion
i) To receive a report on replacement of solar panels.
ii) To receive confirmation that there will be no change in the management fee for Jenkins Pavilion for the period 1 April 2013 to 30 September 2013 and to make a recommendation to Town Council to continue the management contract with Stevenage Leisure Ltd for this period.


	6
	Sandy Market

i) To consider issues arising in relation to the proposed relocation of the Friday market stalls to the positions previously proposed by Sandy Town Council.

ii) To consider issues arising in relation to the Town Team Car Boot sale.



	7
	Sandy Christmas Cracker

To receive an informal oral report from the Christmas Lights Working Group on the Sandy Christmas Cracker event and to discuss learning and initial proposals for Christmas 2013. (A formal report will be provided in 2013.)



	8
	Parking at Bedford Road Recreation Ground

To consider the Council’s policy with regard to parking on the Recreation Ground at Bedford Road.



	9
	Bus Shelter and Phone Box in Market Square
To consider proposals for the cleaning and improvement of the bus shelter and phone box in the Market Square (Cllr Maycock).


	10 
	Councillor Surgeries

To complete the rota for Councillor Surgeries for the period from February 2013 to December 2013.




Reports to support Agenda Items for Community Services and Environment Committee Meeting on Monday 10 December 2012

	4
	Fallowfield Public Open Space and Play area

Deputy Clerk’s Report

Sandy Town Council’s ownership of Fallowfield public open space consists of numerous areas of varying sizes. The majority of the areas have grass, with some of the areas being grass only, some of the areas being grass with trees planted and some areas with grass, trees and shrubs planted.

The planting on the large open space was only carried out in early 2012 just before the Town Council became the owner, some of the tree and shrub planting has failed for a number of different reasons and this includes deliberate vandalism and trampling.

Members may recall that they approved for Amey the Town Councils grass cutting contractor to cut the grass in Fallowfield to the same standard as they cut the grass in other parts of the town.

Maintenance of the tree and shrubs has included litter picking, replanting of pulled out plants and removal of dead plants.

At the Community and Environment Services Committee meeting on the 25th June 2012 agenda item 9 Play Area Inspections additional information, Fallowfield Play Area – The supplier / installer of the play equipment at Fallowfield for Kier Homes had been contacted this being Park Leisure. Park Leisure provided all the drawings for each of the pieces of play equipment and a copy of the drawings have been given to the DSO Foreman to allow him to identify the replacement parts required following the ROSPA inspection and the first weekly Town Council inspections. Once a list of replacement play parts required is known, the supplier would be contacted to obtain a quotation.

A quotation was obtained from Park Leisure and a purchase order was raised for the replacement play parts and the parts have been replaced.

Other play parts have subsequently also needed to be sourced from Park Leisure and these are currently on order.

The four gates at the entrances to the two play areas do not close. Contractors have looked at the gates and advised that the gates cannot be made serviced to make them operate correctly. A quotation has been provided to replace the four gates and this is as follows;
Re: Self closing gates to play area of Merlin Drive

To take out and away 4 no. gates to the play areas.

To supply and erect 4 no. play safe gates, using 1.345 between outside of gate posts x 1.2m high play safe gates. The path will be made good using coldlay tarmac and the railing adapted to suit the gates with additional 50x50mm box section posts mounted next to the gate posts where necessary to make up the gaps. The gates are to be galvanised and powder coated yellow and any additional railing posts to be galvanised and powder coated green.









£ 4370.41 + vat. 

At the four play area entrances are dog grids to ensure dogs do not enter the play area.  As the play area is not very close to the road members may prefer to replace the gates without a self-closing mechanism which would be cheaper.

Signage for the play equipment has been ordered but does not yet show on the YTD expenditure.  

Additional dog bins have been requested by residents (there are two on the main POS) and given the existing problems with dog fouling both bins and dog fouling signage could be considered.

Community noticeboards have been ordered using S106 monies.
Members are requested to give consideration to the facilities in this area so that appropriate provision can be made in the budget for 2013/14.


	5
	Jenkins Pavilion
Officer’s Report

Since the last time that officer’s reported on this matter a fourth solar panel has been damaged by persons unknown. Members may recall they approved for insurance claims to be made for three solar panels to be replaced, though because an additional solar panel has been damaged the work to replace three solar panels has not been arranged.

Members are reminded that the council had a statutory duty to act at all times with regard to the likely effect on crime and disorder and to do all it can to prevent crime and disorder in its area (Crime and Disorder Act 2006 s17).

The solar panels help to heat the hot water in the Jenkins Pavilion. The water in the storage tank is heated by a heat exchanger which is connected to the solar heating system, as the solar panels are broken the hot water is been heated by gas only in the condensing high efficiency gas-solar water heater.

Members are asked to decide whether they wish three insurance claims to be made to replace the four solar panels.
Further to the report submitted to Town Council on 19 November 2012 the Clerk is now able to confirm that there will be no change in the management fee for Jenkins Pavilion for the period 1 April 2013 to 30 September 2013 and recommends that the Town Council extends its management contract with Stevenage Leisure Ltd for this period.  

Members are asked to authorise the Clerk to continue the present management arrangements for Jenkins Pavilion for a further 6 months after the expiry of the present term.   


	6
	Sandy Market

Clerk’s Report

Correspondence from Central Bedfordshire Council has been received advising that relocation of the Friday market stalls to the positions proposed by Sandy Town Council will not be possible on safety grounds.  A copy of the letter is attached.  Officers have indicated that they are willing to consider other locations within the Market Square should STC wish to consider relocation of the Friday market stalls. CBC is satisfied with the safety and other arrangements for the monthly Saturday Farmers’ market and this location could be considered for Friday market stalls.

At the Farmers’ Market on Saturday 1 December 2012 the Chairman of this committee received complaints from Farmers’ market stallholders about the impact of the Town Team Car Boot Sale on the Farmers’ Market.  For practical reasons Cllr Jackson has not had the opportunity to discuss this in detail with the Clerk at the time of writing.  He will report on the issues at the meeting on 10 December 2012.  

The draft estimates for the market for 2013/14 have been made available and it is suggested that members may wish to discuss these in some detail and again make any relevant recommendations.  

The income from the Friday market has decreased steadily during 2012 and there are now only three regular stalls at most.  It is believed that one of these will cease trading in early 2013.  The market rates are currently £1,200 per year.  Income from Friday market stalls for 2012/13 is £2,080 at the time of writing, the annual budget was £2,800 which is not likely to be achieved.  Market waste collection  YTD for 2012/13 is £366.
Friday Market

2012/13

Projected Income 

Friday Market

2012/13

Projected 

Expenditure
Rents

£2,500

Rates

£1,200 

Refuse collection

£485

Total

£2,500

Total 

£1,685

The profit from this enterprise has declined steadily over the years and the Friday market is now being subsidised as the figures above do not include insurance or staff costs.

Members previously decided to put on hold a review of the market  as the Town Team and others in the community were eager to see this facility redeveloped.  No advertising has been undertaken during the current financial year (other than within the Town Council’s bulletin page) and whilst the Council has received enquiries from potential new stallholders none has stayed.  The Town Team continues to wish to promote the market but has not yet approached the Town Council with any firm proposals for change.  

At the time of writing the YTD income from the monthly Saturday Farmer’s Market is £366 (on an annual income budget of £400).   

It the Council wishes to revive the market then a proper budget must be set aside for this purpose although the obstacles to regenerating the market in the current climate are clearly considerable and the Town Clerk would ask the Council to consider whether this is a practical prospect given current levels of footfall in the town.  

Members are asked to consider issues relating to the market and make any relevant recommendations especially those which may impact on the budget for 2013/14.  


	8
	Parking at Bedford Road Recreation Ground
Clerk’s Report

During the past year the Town Clerk has reported to Council problems with parking in Bedford Road, Albion Court and associated roads.   This problem has been exacerbated at times when the Recreation Ground is busy eg in the school holidays, when there are football tournaments and matches.  There has also been an increase in the incidence of parking on the Recreation Ground at Bedford Road.  Partly this has been due to the Football Club parking vehicles within the ground to try to alleviate the on-road parking problems.

The Council’s original regulations for the Recreation Ground prohibit parking anywhere within the Ground and form a part of the lease between the Council and the Football Club.  The Club has pedestrian access to the pitch only.  However, exceptions to the regulation have been made for an ice cream van during the summer months and on occasion for the Football Club to load and unload.  Occasionally Town Council or other contractors park within the Ground (although rarely, as at the times they visit it is usually easy and safe to park on Bedford Road).

At a meeting of the Council’s Development and Scrutiny Committee on 26 November 2012 a planning application from Sandy Football Club was considered which included plans for a dedicated grass crete parking area to be used by them (and potentially others).  However, this aspect of the plan was objected to by the committee for reasons of public safety.  Several members of the community objected to the proposed parking on the grounds of safety both within the ground (hazard to children, other users, alteration of surface)  and without the ground (the gate was not suitable for access to Bedford Road and parked vehicles inside the ground restricted vision at the junction with Albion Court) as well as because the Recreation Ground is in a conservation area and  is a key feature of the conservation area so should not be taken up with parking.

The Clerk advised the meeting that the Council’s policy on parking should be reviewed so that officers could be clear about what was required.  The Football Club’s planning application will be considered again at Council on 17 December since formal permission will be needed for the alterations.

The Clerk would remind the committee that the staff are not equipped or resourced to undertake parking enforcement activities and so an “all or none” policy would be easier to implement.  
Members are asked to consider the issues and implications and make a recommendation to Town Council about its policy position if a change is contemplated.  


	9
	Bus Shelter and Phone Box in Market Square
Cllr Maycock has asked for the state of the bus shelter and phone box in the Market Square to be discussed at this meeting.  As this item was submitted late an officer’s report is not ready at this time but information will be available at the meeting.



	10
	Councillors Surgeries 

2013 Councillors Saturday Surgeries

Councillor

February 2nd

March 2nd

April 6th

May 4th

June 1st

July 6th

August 4th

September 7th

October 5th

November 2nd

December 7th
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